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òHow lucky I am to have something that makes saying 

goodbye so hard.ó ñ Winnie-the-Pooh 

 

Before I dive into this column, I want to express my appre-
ciation to Stephen Karp for his leadership, guidance, and 
dedication to NASW-CT not only during the past 2 years of 

my tenure as president but for the past 30 plus years. It 
was a privilege to work with him throughout my time on 
the Board and I look forward to continuing to work with 

him in other capacities.  

 

I also want to thank all of the Board members with whom I 

have worked over the past 5 years. You are an amazing 
group of people and some of the finest social workers I 
have ever known.  Your dedication to the profession, our 
colleagues and the clients we all serve is astounding.  You 
made every Board meeting engaging, interesting, and 
thought provoking and ultimately made my job the past 2 
years much easier.  I am proud to have you all as col-

leagues. 

 

Thank you Michelle Kenefick, incoming Board President for 
your help with projects, your valuable input into discus-
sions and your willingness to òjump inó whenever neces-
sary.  I am excited about what you bring to the Board and 

the Association.  You will do a great job. 

 

I have joked for the past 2 years that I am President of the 
Board until 12 midnight on June 30, 2018. The date and 
the fact that my term ends that day are both true.  My 
òjokeó contained the implication that I couldnõt wait for 
that moment so that I could be done with my term as pres-

ident. But, my implication within the joke ð that I 
couldnõt wait for it to be over - could not be further from 

the truth.  

 

My columns over the past 2 years have contained quotes 
from Dr. Martin Luther King and Grateful Dead lyrics, 
among others. So, I think it is only natural that my true feel-
ings about my term ending should be from Winnie the 
Pooh - speaking for A. A. Milne, naturally. (If you doubt 
that Winnie the Pooh has an actual voice, then youõve nev-
er heard a 3 year old boy - specifically my oldest son who is 

now 28 years old - ask òWhatõre Heffalumps and Woozles?ó 
My younger son, now 24, identified much more with 

òTiggeró but thatõs a different storyé)   

 

I have actually been on the Board of Directors for 2 differ-
ent times.  My first run began in 1998 as a regional repre-
sentative and ended in 2004 as Vice President.  I did run 

for President that year but lost to Sophie Tworkowski. And 
truth be told, I was actually glad I lost because Sophie was 
much more qualified to be Board President than I was. I 
even voted for her over myself when I saw the ballot and 
found out she was my opponent.  I donõt know what her 
margin of victory was but I have a deep appreciation for all 
things comically weird and/or ironic, so I am intrigued and 
very amused by the thought that the margin could have 

been by one vote ð mine. 

 

My second tour on the Board began when I ran into Steve 
Karp at a conference.  I mentioned to Steve that my kids 
were grown and out of the house, I was in my own prac-
tice and that I had some free time in my life and a desire to 
volunteer it to the Association. Very soon after that conver-
sation, I was back on the Board as a regional representa-
tiveð although my memory is a little fuzzy as to how that 

happened so quickly.  And then, in what seemed like an 
eye blink, and even though I still didnõt feel qualified 
enough to do it, I was running for President Elect and was 
elected. That was 3 years ago. The joke that could obvious-
ly be made here is that it has felt like an eternity since I was 
elected. But that would again be a lie.  The truth is that the 
past 3 years has elapsed faster than an eye blink. Maybe 
thatõs age related ð I am now officially in my òmid to late 
50õsó and time does seem to pass much more rapidly ðbut I 

donõt think thatõs the reason. 

 

So, I hope what I discuss next becomes motivation for any-
one who is thinking about volunteering for our Associa-
tion.  I have been blessed by the Universe and whatever 
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my Higher Power happens to be (still trying to figure that 
one out) to be part of an amazing family (both nuclear and 
extended - Iõll spare you the genogram). I have a job that I 
love going to every day; when I opened my practice I 
quickly remembered that the real reason I became a Clini-

cal Social Worker was to actually do Clinical Social Work. 
And, I have a great network of friends and colleagues, 
many of whom I would not have met had I not joined the 

Association in the first place.  

 

So what is the òsomethingó that I am going to miss that 

made my opening quote bring tears to my eyes when I 

read it? Part of the answer lies in the next quote. 

 

òIf you want to lift yourself up, lift up someone else.ó ˈ 

Booker T. Washington 

 

Ok, thatõs an easy one. That outcome is probably im-
portant to almost every social worker who went into the 
field.  It feels good to help people and be part of their jour-
ney, whether it is on a micro- or macro level.  But this is 
what I discovered through my time on the Board. While I 
can have that feeling of helping and lifting others up 
through my work (and I am grateful that I do every day), 

that feeling was amplified exponentially through volun-
teering to the association.  I had a feeling of fulfillment be-
yond what I get through my work because the time I 
spent volunteering created a òrippleó effect.  It feels really 
good to think about the number of people I may have as-
sisted in lifting up because I volunteered my time to sup-
port the Social Work profession, the thousands of social 
workers who practice in CT, and the thousands of people 

those social workers serve.  

 

But wait thereõs more.  There was also the added bonus of 
meeting regularly with colleagues who shared my passion 
not only for our work, but also for the advocacy efforts of 
the Association on behalf of clients, social workers and the 
profession in general.  Board meetings were a place to 
decide on strategies for changing policies to improve ser-
vices and protect social workers and their positions.  We 
shared wonderful conversations on professional and 

sometimes personal levels. We at times had passionate 
disagreements about decisions to be made, some of which 
I initiated and others in which I only participated.  But, the 
disagreements were always respectful, well thought out 
and productive; group think was neither encouraged nor 
allowed because better decisions are made when all sides 

are considered.   

So, if you are reading this and are on the fence about vol-
unteering to run for a seat on the Board or joining a com-
mittee, please consider all the positives you can gain for 
yourself from the experience and about all of the thou-
sands of people you can help lift up through the òrippleó 

effect.  There is little doubt that adding some volunteer 
hours to your schedule can and probably will be challeng-
ing, but the personal and professional rewards are - in my 

humble opinion - absolutely worth the extra effort.   

 

It seems appropriate to me that I should finish my last col-

umn with the following quote, which is where I think I 
initially grasped the idea of being a social worker, which 
was, oddly enough, in a Psychology Class entitled 
òMotivation and Emotion.ó (Did I mention that I have an 
appreciation for the ironic?) That particular class was 
taught (thank goodness) by Dr. Kenneth Ring at UCONN 
who incorporated a great deal of Eastern Philosophy into 
his teachings. So it was also the first class I had that did not 
stick to traditional Western European/American models of 
conceptualizing psychological processes.  òZen and the Art 
of Motorcycle Maintenanceó was a required text for the 

class. The quote below from the author reflects my ideas 
about how one person can improve many different as-
pects of the world through social work at the micro - and 

macro levels.  

 

òThe place to improve the world is first in one's own heart 
and head and hands.ó - Robert M. Pirsig 

 

If you have the passion in your heart, an idea in your mind 
and are willing to be hands on to improve the world, 
please volunteer your time to NASW-CT in one capacity or 
another.  You just may come away feeling as fulfilled as I 

have felt during my time on the Board.  

 

I am extremely lucky to have had something that is making 
saying goodbye so very, very hard. So, thank you Steve, 
Michelle, past and present Board members and the NASW-
CT staff and interns for providing me with such an excep-
tional experience as president 
the past 2 years.  And thank 
you to Pooh for summing it up 

so very nicelyé.  
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Most of us think of the end of a year as in the calendar year with 

December wrapping up the year. Here in the chapter however 

we have a program or fiscal year that runs from July 1
st
 to June 

30
th

. So as this is the April-June newsletter it is good time to re-

flect on the year and the volunteer leadership and other mem-

bers who made it all possible. 

Programmatically, NASW/CT initiated several new initiatives that 

are in their infancy stages. We are looking at social workersõ 

roles within library settings. Around the country, libraries have 

begun to utilize social work services, in some cases through di-

rect employment and in others on a contractual basis with an 

agency. We have been tracking some of these efforts and hope 

to make progress in the coming year amongst CT libraries. Like-

wise, we are looking at how local law enforcement connects 

with social work practice, again with the intent to expand op-

portunities for social workers. Plus we are involved in a work 

group that is looking at how best to integrate mental health 

services into pediatric settings. All of these areas have in com-

mon the expansion of social work services to populations that 

currently may not being served, and the building of new em-

ployment settings for our profession.  

Legislatively, we defeated a bill that would have weakened our 

social work confidentiality law, a statute that has been in exist-

ence without revision since its passage in 1992. We put our 

clout behind sounding the alert about cuts to the Medicare Sav-

ings Plan, being one of first groups to sound the alarm about a 

harmful budget reduction affecting over 100,000 elderly and 

disabled residents, and through the work of advocates and 

those directly harmed it has been put on hold until June 30
th

.  

Our efforts to protect Medicaid funding has been recognized 

amongst advocates and policy makers. Our legislative agenda is 

forward thinking, with support for Paid Family Leave, National 

Presidential Vote, protections of health care provisions under 

ACA and womenõs health, mental health parity and rights of 

adoptees to access birth certificates. Despite the very bleak 

budget, we have pushed for bills that will improve peopleõs lives 

and have encouraged legislators not to shy away from the new 

revenues necessary to pay for programs, even though it is an 

election year. 

Our continuing education programs have grown in the amount 

of offerings (and will continue to expand in the new program 

year) and our annual conference sold out for the third straight 

year. The chapterõs provider approval program where we au-

thorize presentations of continuing education for credits is hav-

ing a record year in terms of the number of programs we have 

approved. 

After many years without a membership committee we success-

fully launched one this program year and we are already seeing 

results. Our connections to reaching social work students has 

been enhanced, we have a beautiful new student member bro-

chure and we are doing a better job of reaching out to new 

members and those who have let their membership lapse. At a 

time when most membership associations are losing members 

(including us) we have gained members in the last two months, 

with a 1.7% growth.  

So how do we manage to have a successful year? Partly it is due 

to a hard working staff that keeps on top of our programs. For 

the most part though it is the volunteer leaders of the chapter 

that give generously of their time. From our Board of Directors, 

to our committee chairs, to our committee members, to the 

member who responds to a legislative alert, these are the mem-

bers to whom I give my heartfelt thanks.   

The chapter is fortunate to have a Board of Directors that con-

sists of thoughtful members who have rolled up their sleeves 

and provided the chapter with strong leadership. At times, dis-

cussions are lively as Board members debate issues, yet they 

always come together to move the chapter forward. It has been 

a pleasure working with the 2017 -18 Board of Directors. 

Committee chairs and active committee members deserve a 

shout out. Much of the chapterõs work is conducted through 

our committees. The chairs provide the direction for their com-

mittee and assure the work is done in collaboration with a 

strong involvement by the active committee members. Thank 

you, one and all. 

A special thank you goes to our out-going chapter president, 

Kurt Fuchs, LCSW. Few people see the time and commitment 

that a president puts into the association. Kurt took on the role 

with energy, new ideas and an openness that encouraged the 

best from our Board members. He offered me guidance and 

support within the framework of our respective roles. His enthu-

siasm for NASW and his strong emphasis on membership re-

cruitment and retention had a contagious effect in the most 

positive sense of the word. At a time of reorganization of the 

association Kurt kept the volunteer leadership focused on the 

work of NASW/CT. And on a personal note it was fun to have a 

president that shared my love for the Grateful Dead and intro-

duced me to Dead and 

Company. Keep on 

Truckinõ Kurt. 
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The Department of Public Health recently put the LCSW application online. When applying for the 

LCSW you have to file the application form only online with payment by credit card. The other forms 

that are required, including the supervisors form and employer form are still printed out and submit-

ted by mail.  

The LCSW renewal of license continues to be through the mail. At some point in the future DPH in-

tends to make the LCSW renewal online. The LMSW application and renewal are already online. 

$ÏÎÏÒÓ ÔÏ /ÕÒ !ÄÖÏÃÁÃÙ &ÕÎÄ 
The chapter thanks the following members for their generous donation to our Advocacy Fund. This 

fund is primarily used to cover part of the costs of our contracted lobbyists at the State Capitol. This 

covers the period of January 1 ð May 10, 2018.  

Donations to our Advocacy Fund can be made online at  

 http://naswct.org/donate -to-advocacy-fund/   

or checks made out to  

NASW/CT and can be sent to NASW/CT, 2139 Silas Deane Hwy., Ste. 205, Rocky Hill, CT 06067. 

Rebecca Anderson 

Nelson Bayron 

Robert Belliveau 

Jennifer Bennett 

Debra Benveniste 

Tom Broffman 

Diane Cady 

Toby Coit 

Antonia Cordero  

Trish Dayan 

Jean Fitzpatrick 

Diane Friedman 

Kurt Fuchs 

Robin Gilmartin 

Linda Goodman 

Christopher Greene 

Nusie Halpine 

Catherine Hayden 

Connie Janssen 

David Jones 

Stephen Karp 

Michelle Kenefick 

Mary Ellen Killeen 

Carol Lahan 

Anthony Maltese 

Paul Mayglothling  

Julio Morales 

Denise Novak 

Judi Orlando 

Susan Pearson 

Ellen Pfarr 

Maureen Salerno 

Beth Sharkey 

Rose-Ann Wanczyk 

Thank you! 

http://naswct.org/donate-to-advocacy-fund/


 с 

C   NNECTIONS 

The 2018 state legislative session proved much bet-

ter than we had anticipated going into the session. 

State tax revenues brought in 1.2 billion dollars more 

than expected and persistent lobbying saved fund-

ing for numerous social service and health care pro-

grams. NASW/CT members played a key role in the 

legislative successes, with memberõs contacts with 

legislators making all the difference. While we did 

not get all of our priorities through the Legislature 

we did achieve most of our agenda!  

Here is a brief wrap-up of the sessionõs results: 

The biggest success story was restoring funds for 

HUSKY A parents. Until the last day of session we 

were not sure that funding would be secured. 

NASW/CT joined a group of dedicated advocates 

that never gave up. Mobilization of members took 

place the entire session, we testified at hearings, met 

with legislators, participated in a press conference 

and in the final days of session had members who 

were in legislative leadershipõs districts make a final 

pitch. Thank you to all who helped make the highly 

unlikely (restoring funds) happen.  

The Medicare Savings Program was another success 

as full funding was restored to over 100,000 elderly 

and disabled persons. NASW/CT played a significant 

role in extending the program to June 30 and we 

worked hard to get the funds restored for the com-

ing fiscal year. 

Another area where we helped to keep funding was 

for school based health clinics that were facing a 2 

million dollar cut. Funding for the clinics was re-

stored to current levels. NASW/CT also successfully 

lobbied for additional funding for DCF to hire over a 

100 new social workers. 

Health care saw considerable advances as a bill 

passed that adds the Affordable Care Actõs 10 essen-

tial health care benefits to state statute. In addition, a 

bill that adds transparency to prescription drug costs 

passed, as did a bill that will allow pregnant women 

to initiate and exercise a living will. The essential 

benefits bill and the pregnant women bill were pri-

orities for NASW/CT. 

CT joined the states that have already passed the 

National Vote Compact giving the stateõs electoral 

votes to the candidate that wins the national popu-

lar vote. CT is the tenth state to sign onto the Com-

pact (District of Columbia also signed on) and legisla-

tion is pending in ten other states. Again this was a 

priority bill this year for the Chapter. 

The òDreamers billó that will allow Dreamers to re-

ceive financial aid passed as did a bill that provides 

protections and fair treatment to  incarcerated wom-

en. We also advocated for the Bump Stock Ban that 

passed the legislature. While these were not priority 

bills NASW/CT did support them and added our 

voice to the campaigns that got them passed. 

Another piece of good news came in the beginning 

of the session when we defeated a bill that would 

have weakened the social work confidentiality law . 

It would have allowed disclosure of records in child 

custody cases without client consent. NASW/CT or-

ganized a response that included members lobbying 

against the bill and having other advocates oppose 

it too. We were able to successfully stop the bill in 

Committee. 

Of course not every priority bill made it through the 

session. We were disappointed when the Paid Fami-

ly and Medical Leave Bill did not get voted on in the 

House or Senate. Our hope had been to have it at 

least pass the House this year. Nonetheless, the bill 

did make it through committees and progress was 

achieved in advocating for paid leave.  

Adoptees rights to an original birth certificate again 

met without success despite a well-coordinated ef-

fort to pass the bill. Other bills that we supported 

that failed passage this year was Mental Health Pari-

ty, Combating Sexual Assault & Harassment, and In-

creasing the Minimum Wage.  

NASW/CT was recognized by advocates and legisla-

tors as a powerful voice in the 2018 legislative ses-

sion. Our greatest power is you, our membership, 

who called, emailed and met with your legislators. 

Again, thank you to all of our members who took 

action on bills. Your voice made a huge difference! 
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End Hunger CT! (EHC!) wants to partner with schools to provide information about SNAP (the Sup-
plemental Nutrition Assistance Program) to households in your district this Spring.  

 

End Hunger CT!, the only statewide anti-hunger organization in CT wants CT children to have a full 
belly over break! As a partner, EHC! can provide you with many free resources ð from materials to 
distribute to your families, to presentations for your staff, to newsletter templates, to a web button 
for your website and much more! Please help all of the students you serve enjoy their Spring Break 
and contact EHC! today (snap@endhungerct.org or 860.560.2100) to discuss how we can help con-
nect your families and students to SNAP at no cost to your school or district.  

 
One of the many benefits of SNAP is that participation in the program automatically makes children 
eligible for FREE SCHOOL MEALS. This is an opportunity to streamline and eliminate the school meal 
application process as any student living in a household with a SNAP participant will be directly certi-
fied for free school meals without having to complete a school meals form. Connecting more eligible 
households to SNAP benefits not only helps families make ends meet while fighting hunger, but 
SNAP also helps your school district receive the highest reimbursements possible for it's school meals 
programs. A win -win for all involved!  

 
The screening and application process is also quick, easy, and confidential. We invite you to visit End 
Hunger CT!'s website at www.ctsnap.org  and try our screening tool and see for yourself how easy it 
can be working with End Hunger CT!!  
 

Submitted by 
Sherry L. Suber l SNAP Program Manager 

End Hunger Connecticut!  l 65 Hungerford St l Hartford, CT 06106 l 860-560-2100 x306 

 

You can support End Hunger CT! by voting at Blue State Coffee in Hartford January through June, 2018!    

mailto:snap@endhungerct.org
tel:(860)%20560-2100
http://www.ctsnap.org/
tel:860-560-2100%20x304
https://bluestatecoffee.com/
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May 4 was a great day for another SOLD OUT Connecticut NASW Annual Conference.  The Crom-

well Radisson, now known as the RED LION Hotel, accommodated close to 550 attendees, present-

ers, and exhibitors throughout the day.  With the title of the conference being òSocial Workers: lead-

ers, advocates, championsó, borrowed from the National Social Work Month theme, the attendees 

selected from 37 varied workshop offerings and were able to visit 37 different exhibitor tables.  

 

Charles Atkins, MD, Chief Medical Officer for Community Mental Health Affiliates, was our Keynote 

Speaker.  His address on òHumor, Healing, and the Power of the Positiveó was extremely well re-

ceived.  A knowledgeable and engaging trainer, Dr. Atkins went on to present a workshop on the 

opioid -overdose epidemic that got rave reviews as well.   

 

In fact, with the exception of the ongoing issue of rooms being either too hot or too cold, all the 

workshops were appreciated and well received.  Evaluations revealed that attendees felt presenters 

were organized, informed, and informative.  From a ònewó workshop for NASW called òIntersex 101ó 

to Veteranõs Benefits, to Self-Care, to Mindfulness, many of the workshop rooms were filled to capaci-

ty and attendees hoped to see the presenters at future conferences!  The experience, professional-

ism, and knowledge of our presenters has always been something we are very proud of and this 

year was no exception.  The gift of their time and energy and expertise is the heart of the conference 

and we thank them.  

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Another SOLD OUT Conference!  


